These minutes have not been formally approved and are subject 
to change or modification by the public body at the next meeting.


SOUTH PLAINFIELD PUBLIC LIBRARY BOARD OF TRUSTEES 
MEETING MINUTES
July 8, 2014


The meeting was called to order by President Darlene Cullen at 7 pm.

President Cullen announced that the meeting was being held in accordance with the Open Public Meeting Act and as such, proper notice of the meeting was published in the official newspapers, The Observer, The Courier-News and The Home News Tribune.

In attendance were President Darlene Cullen, Vice President Christine Faustini, and Treasurer Melissa Katsingris.  Trustees:  Robert Bengivenga, Stephanie Bonanno, Gary Jones and Stephanie Wolak, Mayor’s Alternate Frank Lemos, School Superintendent Liaison Annemarie Stoeckel and Library Director Linda Hansen.


PLEDGE OF ALLEGIANCE:  Lead by Vice President Faustini


MINUTES:

Frank Lemos made the motion to accept the Public meeting minutes of June 10, 2014, seconded by Stephanie Bonanno.  The motion passed unanimously. 

Frank Lemos made the motion to accept the Executive Session minutes of June 10, 2014, seconded by Melissa Katsingris.  The motion passed unanimously.


PAYMENT OF VOUCHERS:

Check #10827 through #10876 totaling $43,074.02 were reviewed by Gary Jones, Melissa Katsingris, Vice President Faustini and President Cullen prior to the Board meeting.  President Cullen asked if there were any questions or comments from the Board.  

Annemarie Stoeckel made the motion to accept the payment of vouchers, seconded by Frank Lemos.  The motion passed unanimously.

Bob Bengivenga mentioned that Edison Heating and Cooling for what they did it came in under $700.00, it was $694.00 and the exit signs for Fire items are completed and that was done under $600.00.  Both came in under $1000.00.
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MONTHLY REPORTS:


Expense Report:  President Cullen asked if there were any questions or comments from the Board on the expense report.  

Frank Lemos made the motion to accept the expense report, seconded by Vice President Faustini.  The motion passed unanimously.


Cash Receipt Report:  President Cullen asked if there were any questions or comments from the Board on the cash receipt report.  

Vice President asked what the $300.00 was for.  Linda responded that this is a donation from the Suburban Women’s Club.

Gary Jones made the motion to accept the cash receipt report, seconded by Frank Lemos.  The motion passed unanimously.


Statistical Report:  President Cullen asked if there were any questions or comments from the Board on the statistical report.  

Vice President Faustini stated that she is happy with the attendance.  Linda stated that there were 27 out of town and 78 new in town residents.

Frank Lemos made the motion to accept the statistical report, seconded by Stephanie Wolak.  The motion passed unanimously.


DIRECTOR’S REPORT:

Ms. Hansen stated that summer reading has gotten off to a good start.  It is now closer to 800 kids that signed up and about 20 adults.  There are a lot of children’s programs going on, which is attached to the report.  Tonight Ms. Mia is with Mr. Scott down at the Senior Center, a Magic Workshop will be coming up, Science telling, which is stories blended with science experiments and the Lizard Guys live reptile show.  These will be held at the Senior Center.  Last week’s Monday Night Movie, the Lego Movie had a great turn out, it was packed.  There were over 100 kids and adults.  Linda also stated that in the Community box there were a couple suggestions for titles for Health and Fitness:  Become a Supple Leopard and It starts with Food.  These have been ordered.  Linda reminded the Board that the annual fire inspection was on June 30, 2014 and they received their certificate of inspection.  Linda further stated that patrons have been talking about the new library addition they are very excited and she is hearing a lot of good comments; people are coming in and asking to see the plans as well as asking questions.  Linda 
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also stated that she has received a couple entries for the Library Logo Contest and hopes as the summer goes on they will keep coming in.

Frank Lemos made the motion to accept the Director’s report, seconded by Bob Bengivenga.  The motion passed unanimously.


COMMITTEE REPORTS:


Finance and Budget:  Melissa Katsingris reviewed the bank statement report.  The Municipality CD matures on July 18, 2014 and will be transferred to a savings account as the Library will be utilizing this fund which totals $508,371.23.

President Cullen asked if there were any questions or comments from the Board.  There were none.

Frank Lemos made the motion to accept the financial report, seconded by Vice President Faustini.  The motion passed unanimously.


Policy:  Gary Jones has nothing to report at this time.


Personnel:  Vice President Christine Faustini has nothing to report at this time. 


Building & Grounds:  Bob Bengivenga stated that the replacement and repair for the air conditioner was $694.32 and the Confires bill for the replacement of lighting and exit signs was $553.80 and feels this is why we passed the annual fire inspection.  Bob also suggested that the Men’s room gets cleaned.  Linda stated that DPW has been contacted for this.


Technology:  Annemarie Stoeckel has nothing to report at this time.


Community Relations:  President Cullen stated that we went over the Logo Contest and asked if there was anything else to add.  Linda asked if wanted to discuss the groundbreaking.  President Cullen stated that this will be done under Long Range Planning.  President Cullen asked Linda to comment on the pre-planning meeting.  Linda responded that basic things were discussed between Structural.  Len Miller, Glenn Cullen and Eric Aronowitz were there.  They are going to iron out some details.  They are going to put the trailers back near the old dog pound so that they can run electricity to it because there was some back and forth with the fireworks for 
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labor day, they were afraid to put the trailer to close.  Everyone was happy and excited.  It was a good meeting.

President Cullen asked if there were any questions about the pre-planning meeting from the Board.  There were none.  President Cullen asked Linda to review the ground breaking.  

Ms. Hansen began by stating Wednesday July 30th at 7pm is what we agreed on.  Our Mayor will be reading a story for us about a new library.  We are ordering pails and shovels that Sonnenfeld and Trocchia, the architects kindly agreed to pay for so that all the kids can take part in the groundbreaking.  The owner of Structural, George, said that he would bring one of his bulldozers or something to make a nice photo-op and then we will give the kids buckets and shovels and they can dig and help build their new library.  Linda also stated that there is going to be cakes, cookies and is working with the Friends of the Library on that.  The Fire Department has a tent that we can use.  President Cullen added that the tent is 12 x 12 which should be large enough. Linda further stated that all of the old trustees and key players and old employees will be invited as well and feels that there will be a nice turnout.  

President Cullen asked if there were any other suggestions the Board would like to see at the groundbreaking.  There were none.


Mayor’s Report:  Mayor’s alternate, Frank Lemos deferred to the Mayor to present the report.  Mayor Anesh stated progress. 


Liaison to the Schools:  Annemarie Stoeckel has nothing to report at this time.


Board President:  President Cullen has nothing to report at this time.


Friends of the Library:  Stephanie Bonanno has nothing to report at this time.


Long Range Planning:  President Cullen 

OLD BUSINESS:  President Cullen stated there is no old business at this time.
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PUBLIC COMMENT:  

President Cullen asked for a motion to open the meeting up to the Public.

Frank Lemos made the motion to open the Public portion of the meeting, seconded by Gary Jones.  The motion passed unanimously.

Eric Aronowitz, Library Board Attorney commented on Melissa’s financial report being the longest out of everyone.


NEW BUSINESS:

President Cullen stated that there is nothing under new business and is leaving the meeting open to the public for this.  President Cullen stated that Len Miller, who is present at the meeting this evening, contacted her today.  Mr. Miller wants to present a proposal for the administration and inspection services for the new library addition.  Since this is last minute, President Cullen asked Mr. Miller if he wanted to go into Executive Session.  Mr. Miller does not mind if this is discussed in the open and President Cullen asked the Library Board Attorney Eric Aronowitz if this was alright and he agreed.  At this time Mr. Miller’s proposal was passed out to the Board and Mr. Miller was asked to explain his proposal since none of the Board members had a chance to see it.  

Mr. Miller began by stating that this a standard proposal for all of the Capital jobs that are handled throughout the town.  This job is a little different because of a few other items that had to go into it and one of the things is the bridge of the project.  Normally the job that we are working on is in and out quite fast.  This project he believes is a year so as things start to drag, they take more time to handle.  This is a high profile project and he expects to have more meetings regarding it and a lot of resident input that will have to be addressed.  We will do the site inspections.  We will be out there full time while the guys are working, which is normally what we do with the Capital projects and inspect the work, prepare the pay estimates for the site work that will be submitted to Andy and he will submit the documents for payment.  We will handle everything regarding the site work, inspections, contract administrations, coordination with the town and the Board.  President Cullen asked how this differs from the Architect fee.  We are paying Andy to oversee the project.  Mr. Miller responded that he does not do any 
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of the site work.  He is not helping to handle anything that is not in his contract plans.  He is handling the building so essentially everything from 5’ inside the building is Andy’s and everything outside the building is T & M’s, which is all the site work, improvements, utilities, things like that.  Vice President Faustini asked if they handle everything occurring outside.  Mr. Miller responded yes and that is the way the plans were set up.  Andy has the building plans and T & M’s were site plans.  Vice President Faustini asked Mr. Miller to be more specific about the fee to be billed monthly.  Len Miller responded that is just an hourly rate.  The contract that we have with the town is an hourly rate contract depending who is out doing the field work.  The invoices will be monthly sent out with those charges in accordance with the rates that are set with the borough.  Vice President Faustini asked Mr. Miller if it would not exceed the proposed fee.  Mr. Miller responded that is correct.  President Cullen asked why this was not included in the original proposal and if this was normal to have in addition to the original proposal.  Mr. Miller responded in the original proposal states that there will be an additional proposal for construction, administration and inspection.  This is done on all the contracts.  In the original proposal we do not know what the project will entail so it is hard to tell you what the costs will be when the job has not been designed yet.  This is worked off the site improvements and what is actually going to be installed.  President Cullen asked when you do something for the town, for example a road project, in addition to your fee for being the town engineer, and you bill them for inspection as well?  Mr. Miller responded that they do not have a fee for being the town engineer we are not on a retainer or anything, we charge for the work we do for the town.  When we do a road job, yes the charges are specific to that job so we give a proposal to Glenn and it has the design work on there for what we are doing to design the project and then once the project is designed, we come back with another proposal for the site inspections.  We do not have a set fee to be the town engineer.  President Cullen asked how they came up with this fee.  Mr. Miller stated that this fee is worked off of the site improvements that have to be installed out there.  The quantities that are in the project and in my experience with dealing with the library board and the attention they may need throughout the project.  President Cullen stated that under the site work, this is what Mr. Miller is talking about; the sanitary sewer installation, replacement of curbs, sidewalks, pavement, etc.  Mr. Miller responded yes that is an overview of what is in site but everything that is on the construction documents which this is not a total list.  Everything that is on the construction documents for site work we will inspect.  Engineers have two proposals.  One for design and one for inspection.  Architects have one fee for the whole project.  That is the difference between Andy’s contract with you and our contract.  Glenn Cullen added that we have is that they will design the road and they will handle everything.  Once that is done and they are laying the asphalt, etc., there is an engineer on site to make sure everything is accurate.  Bob 
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Bengivenga stated that this is a normal procedure and there is a lot of intense work.

President Cullen asked if there were any other comments or questions.  Gary Jones asked why it was not mentioned before in the original proposal.  Mr. Miller stated that it was mentioned before; it is in the old proposal.  Mr. Lemos added that he feels the numbers are within reason.  President Cullen asked again if there were any comments or questions from the Board.  Seeing none.  President extended the same question to the public.  Eric Aronowitz asked that since you are billing hourly, if you provide no services we will not receive a bill.  You are not dividing the maximum amount into 12 months.  Mr. Miller responded that the hourly charge is based on actual hourly work but not to exceed $43,000.00.  

President Cullen asked if there were any other comments or questions.  Seeing none.  

President Cullen asked for a motion to close the Public portion of the meeting.

Frank Lemos made the motion to close the Public portion of the meeting, seconded by Bob Bengivenga.  The motion passed unanimously.

President Cullen asked for a motion to accept the proposed resolution from T & M Associates to provide services and contract administration related to the site work in connection with the expansion to the South Plainfield Public Library – fee not to exceed $43,000.00.

Frank Lemos made the motion to accept the proposed resolution from T & M Associates, seconded by Bob Bengivenga.  In Favor:  Bob Bengivenga, Stephanie Bonanno, Gary Jones, Frank Lemos, Annemarie Stoeckel, Stephanie Wolak, Melissa Katsingris, Vice President Faustini and President Cullen.

TRUSTEE REMARKS:

Stephanie Bonanno:  Thank God that he put the people in this position to get the project done, Mayor Anesh, Darlene, Christine, the Board and I want to thank God for that and hopes everyone is having a wonderful summer.
Robert Bengivenga:  Have a happy summer.  I will be at a convention in Florida that week and will not be able to be at the groundbreaking.
Melissa Katsingris:  I look forward to July 30th 
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Stephanie Wolak:  I will be here are the groundbreaking and will be serving cake to the community.  Enjoy your summer.
Vice President Christine Faustini:  Thank you Stephanie for the lovely statement and I am happy and looking forward to the groundbreaking and moving forward.
Frank Lemos:  Ditto Stephanie Bonanno’s comments and hopes to be here on the 30th.
Gary Jones:    Hope everyone had a good July and nice July 4th.
Annemarie Stoeckel:  Will be away that week and please take plenty of pictures and if there is any help you need in advance let me know.
President Darlene Cullen:  Thank you Stephanie for the kind words.  Thank you everyone on the board for bringing the project to where it is and for former trustees that had stayed by the side with this project and never lost faith.  I look forward to the 30th and it should be quite a hoot with Linda’s little pails and shovels for the children, cake and refreshments will be served.  Andy the architect is donating the shovels and pails for the kids.  Linda added that Len Miller has kindly agreed to donate for the Trustees.  Thank you everyone and enjoy the month and see you on the 30th.


ADJOURNMENT:

Frank Lemos made a motion to adjourn the meeting at 7:33 pm, seconded by Gary Jones.  The motion passed unanimously.

Respectfully submitted,
Carmela A. Sutor
Library Board Secretary
